
Town of Meridian Hills
 Town Council Meeting - DRAFT
March 12th, 2012
 
The meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Walter Freihofer, Council President
Kristina. Frey, Councilor



Terry O’Brien, Councilor
Michael Russo, Town Marshall



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Lance Stahley, Town Engineer



Residents:

Shirley Fry




John Mail
After the Pledge of Allegiance, Council President Walter Freihofer opened the meeting.
Residents Forum 
President Freihofer commented that the Council Agenda had been modified so the Residents Forum would take place at the beginning of the Council Meeting to allow Residents the chance to bring questions or topics to the Council rather than wait until the end of the Council Meeting.    He explained that the Council planned this as a courtesy to residents so that the residents didn’t have to attend an entire meeting.   No residents were present at the beginning of the meeting, so nothing was discussed at this time.   
Police Report
Town Marshall Michael Russo submitted the Monthly Police Report.   He stated that the Town has recently been able to submit case reporting into the new IMPD information system.   He thanked Officer Al Kasper for all extra effort and long hours to successfully make this happen.
Marshall Russo commented that the Town Police Car should probably be replaced later this year.  Ford no longer manufacturers the Crown Victoria that had been the standard Police vehicle for many years.   Marshall Russo stated that he would be looking into the recommended vehicles and into Fleet purchasing programs created by the State of Indiana, and keep the Council informed of his findings.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor inquired about recent reports that the City of Indianapolis had a $70 million deficit and wondered whether this could have an effect on the Town’s Police Force.  Marshall Russo commented that there were some layoffs at the City’s Police and Sheriff departments and while this didn’t directly impact the Town, he would keep the Council informed.
Town Attorney 
President Freihofer reported that Attorney Sue Beesley had nothing to report and was looking further into Council Ordinances, that will be discussed under Old Business
Approval of Minutes
The Council approved the minutes of January 9th, 2012 as presented.  
Report of Town Engineer
Engineer Lance Stahley updated the Council on the status of the following projects that he is currently working on with DPW   
1. 65th Street and Meridian drainage project has been completed
2. Pennsylvania Street Drainage project has been released for bid.
3. Penn Ridge Drainage project has been released for bid
· President Freihofer stated that Resident Abbe Hohmann asked for a final draft of the project that was discussed at the November 4th, 2011 open meeting.
4. White River Bridge repair and construction will be completed by the end of the year.
5. Bridge on College over Williams Creek (approximately 7600 N. College) will be repaired as a 2013 Project
6. 75th Street Bike Lanes – “Sharrows” 
· Original plans for 71st Street was changed to 75th Street for safety reasons and after discussion from the community.   The bike lanes from 73rd Street will be directed along Spring Mill Road up to 75th Street.   
· Discussion followed expressing some concern at 75th and College where the road narrows from the presence of turn lanes.  
7. 73rd and 71st Street Resurfacing
· Engineer Stahley commented that he will be seeking further information from Andy Lutz, Project Manager at DPW
· Councilor Frey asked for safety consideration for pedestrians where bike lanes were originally planned on 71st Street.   Engineer Stahley agreed to follow up on this.  
· Councilor Frey commented that the reflectors that had been installed in this area seemed to reduce accidents or had been helpful in creating safer driving.
8. College Multi-Use
· Engineer Stahley discussed a combination sidewalk/path on the east side of College to allow safer inter-connection to Marott Park
9. Paving of Pennsylvania Street would be discussed with DPW and Engineer Stahley plans to provide updates at future Council Meeting
Resident Forum
President Freihofer welcomed residents that had arrived and opened the Resident Forum for their comments.   
Resident Shirley Fry wanted to thank those responsible for cleanup on Meridian Hills Country Club along Meridian Street..  Councilor Frey commented that she agreed and hoped Meridian Hills Country Club can do this regularly.  Resident Fry announced the volunteer Town Cleanup is planned for April 15th and encouraged participation.
Resident Fry commented on the Bike Path issue reported in the Engineers Report.  She agreed with the concern over the narrowness of the paths.  She also expressed desire to connect Holliday Park and Marott Park.  Engineer Stahley stated that the current Bike Project is a cross City path initiated by the Mayor of Indianapolis.   Resident Fry commented that the Friends of Holliday Park keep asking for walking path connections to Holliday Park.
Resident Fry reported that there will be a meeting on March 31st to prepare for the Emerald Ash Borer.  She explained that the Town and Neighbors need to plan on what to do as there will probably be no Ash Trees within 5 years.
Resident Jack Mail asked the Town Engineer to assess edge of street damage along Wellington from work recently completed on Drainage.  Engineer Stahley agreed to look into this.
Resident Fry announced the annual Holliday Park Trail run for March 24th.   This fund raising event provides $30-$40 annually for the improvement of Holliday Park and is sponsored by the Friends of Holliday Park.
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor submitted the 2011 Financial Report.    He thanked Assistant Clerk-Treasurer for the work in completing the financial report and monthly statements.  In reviewing the 2011 Annual Financial Report,  Clerk –Treasurer Taylor highlighted the expenditures and paving projects funded in 2011 that were funded out of Rainy Day funds.
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor asked that the Town Council approve Stavros Lawn Service to do the 2012 lawn service for Common areas.   Pricing was identical to last year.  Council approved by a vote of 3-0.    Clerk-Treasurer Taylor also agreed to get pricing on cleanup along Pennsylvania Street from 64th Street up to the Hebrew Congregation back entrance.  
President Rush asked that Clerk-Treasurer Taylor inquire on the $77.44 monthly phone bill for the Town Police office.   
Old Business
President Freihofer discussed the first reading of the Town Ordinance MH-01-2012 that allowed for a change in the Town Council agenda and the restructuring of the Committees.   As previously discussed in the meeting, the Resident Forum was moved to the beginning of the Council meeting in order to provide convenience to the Residents.  
The Town Ordinance establishes the only standing committee, the Development Standards Committee.   Topics of Previous Committees – Police, Finance, Streets & Thoroughfares, and Communication will all be regularly discussed in the Council meeting. The Ordinance will have a second reading at the May Council Meeting.
President Freihofer commented on the Sign Ordinance that Attorney Sue Beesley thought the Council should take under advisement.  Discussion followed and the Council will discuss at the May Council meeting.
 New Business
President Freihofer reported that Park Tudor and its legal representative met with the Development Standards Committee.   Park Tudor wants to vacate a road identified on a plat that shows a road at the dead end of Central to Penn Ridge.  
President Freihofer explained that Resident John Jessup in 2011 had sought approval of  Council for building homes on land that his family owned and wanted to obtain a variance for a private drive at the end of Central.   
In these cases the Development Standards Committee wanted to make sure that Park Tudor would not use this property and potentially vacated road for an entrance to the School.   In 2011,  Resident Jessup also had agreed to not allow a drive to allow access from Central through to  Penn Ridge.  
President Freihofer further explained what vacating means.   Discussion followed, and there were several examples of the Council addressing vacating of old roads on plats.
Councilor O’Brien commented that the 75th Year Town Anniversary committee would meet sometime after Spring Break.    Tentative dates in August for the Anniversary event were discussed.   Final dates and location will be announced at a future Council Meeting.
Discussion on further development of an opt-in electronic database for the Town Residents was discussed.    Councilor O’Brien stated that with an approximate 20% turnover in population that the maintenance of the list was an issue to consider.   Councilor Frey expressed interest in reaching out to new residents in a “Welcome Wagon” approach.
Committee Reports
Development Standards Committee  - Nothing further to report
Claims & Vouchers
Council approved February Vouchers for $26,126.35 and March Vouchers for $15,528.01 by vote of 3-0.
	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted March 12, 2012
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  3/8/12-  3/21/12 (estimated) (incl. councilors)
	$6,700.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 3/22/12- 4/4/12 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2353
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.68 

	2354
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	432.37 

	2355
	IPL 
	
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2356
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 12102)
	
	513.30 

	2357
	Bingham, McHale (retainer-March)
	
	1,000.00 

	2358
	Midwest Radar
	
	
	
	90.00 

	2359
	Pomp;s Tire Service
	
	
	
	97.50 

	2360
	ARW Trucking (invoice 11-2450)
	
	
	937.50 

	2361
	Mick Russo (software upgrade- reimbursement)
	213.99 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$15,528.01 


	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills,
Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted February 13, 2012
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  2/9/12-  2/22/12 (estimated) 
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 2/23/12- 3/7/12 (estimated)
	
	4,900.00 

	2342
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	77.68 

	2343
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	336.80 

	2344
	IPL 
	
	
	
	
	565.67 

	2345
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 12036)
	
	2,715.36 

	2346
	Bingham, McHale (retainer-February)
	
	1,000.00 

	2347
	Redding-Troy Insurance (bonds- Taylor & Bruno)
	245.00 

	2348
	Indy Towing Service (Inv. 386634)
	
	85.50 

	2349
	Tom Wood Ford (Inv. 291746)
	
	
	381.13 

	2350
	Bardach Awards (Jim Rush service award)
	
	103.00 

	2351
	Pomp's Tire Service (Invoice 48397)
	
	97.50 

	2352
	ARW Trucking (see below)
	
	
	10,718.75 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	$26,126.39 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	ARW Snow - Ice Removal invoices:
	
	

	
	   11-2297
	
	
	
	1,093.75 
	

	
	   11-2327
	
	
	
	1,531.25 
	

	
	   11-2333
	
	
	
	2,437.50 
	

	
	   11-2338
	
	
	
	937.50 
	

	
	   11-2362
	
	
	
	1,468.75 
	

	
	   11-2365
	
	
	
	375.00 
	

	
	   11-2369
	
	
	
	2,875.00 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	10,718.75 
	


The meeting was adjourned at 8:17 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

